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MUNICIPALITÉ • EAST FERRIS • MUNICIPALITY 
 

 
 

ITEM:  Closure and Conveyance of Lakeshore Road 
Allowance 

DATE:  April 19, 2023 
TO:   Planning Advisory Committee 
FROM:  Planning & Development Department 
FILE NO:  PML-2023-01 
OWNER:  James and Christine Ware 
ADDRESS: 664 Centennial Crescent 
           
 
 

1. Background 
 
The Municipality of East Ferris received an application to close and convey a portion of the 
Original Shore Road Allowance lying in front of the property located at 431 Centennial Crescent 
on Trout Lake. 
 
In accordance with By-law No. 2015-35, a Public Meeting is to be held to consider the closure 
and conveyance of the Original Shore Road Allowance, Notice of the Public Meeting was 
circulated to all property owners within 240 metres of the property and agencies. 
 

2. Description of Property 

The Original Shore Road Allowance to be closed and conveyed is located on Trout Lake on 
Hemlock Island. There are multiple past examples of shoreline road allowance closures on 
Hemlock Island within the past 5 years on all sides of the island. The location of the property is 
illustrated in Figures 1 and 2. 
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Figure 1:  Property Location 

 
 

Figure 2:  Aerial Map 
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3. Compliance with By-law No. 2015-35 
 
Abutting property owners are contacted to request their input on the proposed closure and 
conveyance of the Original Shore Road Allowance as per by-law 2015-35. To date, no 
correspondence has been received. By-law 2015-35 also considers appropriateness of access, 
municipal land requirements and environmental protection. In this instance, there is no public 
use required on this section of shoreline road allowance and the sale would not impede access 
to the lake for any adjacent property owners. 
 

4. Policy Considerations 
 
The lakeshore road allowance closure process is not dictated by any specific section of the 
Planning Act; however, we can find some guidance in the Municipality of East Ferris Official 
Plan as well as By-law 2015-35, which outlines the procedure for the shoreline road allowance 
closure process. 
 
Section 4.20 of the Official Plan states that “Where road allowances along the shores of lakes or 
rivers have been laid out in locations where they do not function to provide public access to the 
water for recreational purposes, it shall be a policy of Council to permit such road allowances to 
be closed and sold to the abutting owners.” 
 
It has historically been the policy of Council, in accordance with the East Ferris Official Plan, to 
close and sell lakeshore road allowance provided that they do not provide public access to the 
water, which in this instance the road allowance in questions does not. We are not aware of any 
other extenuating circumstances that would prevent the closure and sale of this road allowance. 
 
By-law 2015-35 similarly speaks to allowing closure of shoreline road allowances provided that 
it does not disrupt public access or recreational use. 

 
5. Recommendation 

 
Based on historical Council practice and Official Plan and By-law 2015-35 policies, staff has no 
objection to the requested closure. 
 
Respectfully Submitted,     

 
_________________________________ 
Greg Kirton RPP, MCIP 
 
Director of Community Services 
Municipality of East Ferris 


